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February 14, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

This letter transmits the Green Building and Sustainable Development ordinance to the King County Council for review and approval.  This proposed ordinance clarifies and expands on the policies set out in Ordinance 15118, adopted in February, 2005.  The proposed ordinance is necessary because the current Green Building Ordinance expires on January 1, 2008.  This ordinance supports multiple county initiatives including the Climate and Energy Plans, the King County Comprehensive Plan, solid waste and recycling policies, and storm water management.
In December 2007, I requested that the Council extend the current ordinance from its original sunset date of January 1, 2008 to April 1, 2008.  At that time, I said that I would be transmitting this proposed ordinance in January.  In transmitting this proposed ordinance with less than sixty days for your consideration, I am not expecting you to expedite your deliberation of the ordinance.  The Council should take the time necessary to consider the ordinance.  If, by chance, the ordinance has not been approved by April 1, I can assure you that in the interim, county agencies will continue to use the current ordinance in making any green building decisions.

The current Green Building Ordinance requires King County departments and offices to utilize Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) criteria to implement green building practices in the planning, design and construction of all new King County capital improvement projects.  In addition, it requires King County departments and offices to seek the highest LEED certification level achievable that is cost-effective based on life-cycle cost analysis and the limits of available funding.  Projects qualifying for LEED certification shall be registered through the United States Green Building Council.
This proposed ordinance reasserts and expands the policy in the 2005 ordinance, which codified an Executive Order that had been in place since 2001.  This ordinance is necessary in order to continue the county’s commitment to incorporating green practices in county facilities.  Highlights of the ordinance include:

· All LEED eligible capital projects must register with the United States Green Building Council and achieve a LEED Gold rating.

· All non-LEED eligible projects must incorporate green practices and fill out a scorecard that shows the strategies that are being used in the project.
· Divisions must conduct an energy audit of existing buildings and prioritize improvements that can be made to achieve a ten percent reduction in energy consumption by 2012.

· Guidelines will be developed for divisions to incorporate in their operations manuals for existing buildings.  The guidelines will provide direction on the use of green practices in minor remodels and renovations, water conservation, waste reduction and recycling expectations, green cleaning standards, and retro commissioning to improve a facility’s operating performance.

· More specific reporting requirements that will enable divisions to better summarize the green practices that they are using in order to compile an annual report.

· Continues the county-wide “Green Building Team” and clarifies its roles and responsibilities.

· Requires that project managers be trained in green building practices.

In total, King County has fourteen buildings that are either registered and are pursuing LEED certification or have already achieved certification.  The three buildings that have achieved LEED certification are the King Street Center (LEED-Existing Building [EB] Gold), the Kent Pullen Regional Communication & Emergency Coordination Center (LEED Certified) and the Power Distribution Headquarters (LEED Certified).  Several other buildings have been completed and are going through the certification process right now.  
King County is just one of many jurisdictions that have implemented green practices initiatives.  The United States Green Building Council has found that fifty-five cities, eleven counties, eight towns, twenty-two states and eleven federal agencies have adopted some type of LEED initiative.  Of those jurisdictions, most require that projects meet a LEED Silver standard, but three jurisdictions currently require a LEED Gold rating.  Those jurisdictions are Portland, Oregon; Scottsdale, Arizona; and Vancouver, British Columbia.  King County’s current ordinance does not specify which level of LEED a project must achieve.  This proposed ordinance specifies that capital projects that are LEED eligible must achieve a LEED Gold rating.
With the experience in green building that has been gained in the past several years, a LEED Gold rating is achievable without significant difficulty or cost.  Studies show that with initial integrated design, sustainable buildings have an average 0 – 2 percent increase in design and construction costs over their conventional counterparts.  Long-term financial benefits due to reduced operating, maintenance and other costs, however, exceed additional design and construction costs by a factor of 10 to 1.

Most of the capital projects that the county undertakes cannot earn enough LEED points to become certified.  This is because of the industrial or specialized nature of the project (i.e. pump stations, bridges, or parking garages).  For these projects, the proposed ordinance requires project managers to incorporate as many green practices as possible.  This ordinance supports policies U-601 and U-603 in the 2004 Comprehensive Plan.  Policy U-601 states that King County shall incorporate sustainable development principles and practices into the design, construction and operation of all county facilities and county-funded projects to the fullest extent possible and U-603 states that King County should leverage its purchasing power related to capital improvement projects to help expand the markets for green building products, including recycled-content materials and clean, renewable energy technologies.

King County is a leader in growth management, environmental protection, and climate change initiatives.  It has been at the forefront of the green building movement, and with this proposed ordinance, will continue its leadership.  If you have any questions, please contact Jim Neely, Unit Supervisor in the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296–4472.  This ordinance has no fiscal impact.
Thank you for your continued support of the county’s green building policies, and for your careful consideration of this ordinance.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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